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VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Summary of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held on Thursday 16 May 2002

Present: Paula Ridley (Chairman), Penelope, Viscountess Cobham, Mr Rob Dickins, Mrs Jane Gordon Clark, Sir Terence Heiser, Lady Heseltine, Mr Peter Rogers, Mr Jonathan Scott, Professor Sir Christopher White.

In attendance: Mr Mark Jones (Director), Mr Jim Close (Deputy Director), Dr Deborah Swallow (Director of Collections)

1.
Annual Review 2001-2
Trustees received a presentation on the Annual Review 2001-2 from Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs.  The Board approved the format and content of the Annual Review and approved its publication.  Mr Whitmore reported additionally on the V&A’s 150th anniversary party for the creative industries that evening, and that Wolff Olins was working on the development of the V&A’s graphic identity.

2.
Matters Arising

· Mr Close reported that the Theatre Museum attendance figures for February and March 2001 had been checked and the significant difference between them was accurate.

· Sir Christopher White reported that the Museum’s offer of a private treaty sale for two of the Meisssen animals from Longleat House had been rejected.  An offer had been made to the V&A for one of the figures to come the Museum on long-term loan.

· The Director reported that he had written to the NACF and the HLF regarding the sale of the Newby Venus and that responses were awaited.

3.
Chairman's Report 
The Chairman reported as follows:

· A firm of head hunters was being appointed to find a replacement for Lucy Blythe, Director of Development, who would be leaving the V&A in the summer.
· She had submitted written evidence on Public Appointments and Patronage to the House of Commons Select Committee on Public Administration.
4.
Director's Report
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

· DCMS had held a meeting to discuss Albertopolis and was considering how to call together working groups to discuss the tunnel and infrastructure.

· The Museum was working on a set of guidelines for labelling objects.

· The Director had discussed the possible loan of V&A objects to English Heritage properties with Simon Thurley.

· The Chairman of the National Museum’s Directors Conference had written to the Minister for the Arts concerning capital charging.  The latest position was that none of the V&A’s inalienable core land and buildings would be subject to capital charges.

· The Crafts Council was interested in holding its new annual event at the V&A.

5.
Reports from Committees

Buildings Strategy
· The Contemporary Gallery had opened on 21 April.

· Progress continued on the RIBA/V&A Architecture for All project.

· On the Masterplan Phase 1 projects, the selection of the consultant team was nearing completion and cost plans and programmes for each project would be circulated to Trustees in due course.  Eva Jiricna would give a presentation to the Board on the progress of the Phase 1 projects at the June Board meeting.

· On the Masterplan Phase 2 – the Spiral – a successful design team meeting had been held in Berlin the previous week.  The design would be held at Stage D until the necessary funding pledges had been secured.  A series of fundraising events would take place during June and July.

· On health and safety, the Museum’s accident figures showed a drop in incidents over the last two months, compared to 2001.  The two reportable accidents had been dealt with satisfactorily.


Collections

The Board endorsed the recommendation of the Committee to approve the loan of objects for exhibition at four venues in Japan, as described in the Paper circulated for the meeting.


Development 

The Board noted the Development Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

· It would be a difficult task to replace Lucy Blythe, the Director of Development, who was leaving the Museum.

· On the Masterplan, work had begun on a number of projects (including the Sculpture Gallery and the Paintings Galleries) so that approaches could be made over the summer.

· A grant was expected for Phase III of the Silver Galleries and the Stained Glass and Church Plate galleries.

· On campaign planning, the feasibility study was underway and work was progressing on identification and cultivation of prospects for the campaign.

· A cultivation dinner for the Spiral would be held in June.

· The donation box, installed when the Museum dropped admission charges, had so far generated over £16,000.

· Sponsorship for the Art Deco exhibition was still being sought.
· A selection of sponsorship brochures produced by the Development Department was tabled.

Theatre Museum
· Staff were concentrating on the fundraising strategy and the curatorial brief in support of the HLF application for funding towards the redevelopment plan for the Museum.

6. Any other business
The Board noted that the October Board meeting would be held at the Museum of Childhood at Bethnal Green, and not the July meeting as had been planned.
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